ROYAL BOTANIC GARDEN EDINBURGH BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Trustees

held in the David Douglas Room, John Hope Gateway at the 
Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh (RBGE)

on Wednesday 2 December 2015 at 1300
Present: 
Sir Muir Russell
Chairman of Trustees


Prof Beverley Glover
Trustee 


Mrs Patricia Henton
Trustee


Mrs Angela McNaught
Trustee 


Prof Thomas Meagher
Trustee 


Ms Diana Murray
Trustee 


Mr Tim Rollinson
Trustee 

Prof Ian Wall
Trustee


In Attendance:
Mr Simon Milne
Regius Keeper


Prof Pete Hollingsworth
Director of Science 


Mrs Heather Jackson
Director of Enterprise


Dr Alasdair Macnab
Director of Corporate Services  
Secretary


Ms Ann Robertson
Head of Finance


Dr Linda Pooley
Rural and Environment Science and Analytical 



Services Division (RESAS) (Items 2-7, 11 - 13)


Ms Sara Griffiths
Head of Estates (Items 5.1 and 5.2)

Mr Gerry Gallagher
Project Manager (Items 5.1 and 5.2)

Mr Graham Acheson
Smith Scott Mullan (Items 5.1 and 5.2)

Mr Graham Hill 
Arcadis (Items 5.1 and 5.2
	Item
	Narrative & Decisions
	Action



	
	Private Meeting

The Chairman and the Board of Trustees held a Private Meeting prior to the Main Board meeting.  

	

	
	Rural and Environment Science and Analytical Services Division (RESAS)
The Chairman welcomed Dr Linda Pooley to the meeting.

	

	
	OPENING ITEMS:


	

	1.0

1.1

1.2

	Minutes of the Previous Meeting held Thursday 8 October 2015
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Thursday 8 October 2015 were accepted as a true record of the meeting. 
The Secretary would place a copy of the approved Minutes in the Library, on the General Drive, the RBGE Website and circulate by e-mail to the Board of Trustees.

	Secretary

	2.0

2.1

2.2
	Chairman’s Report

Reappointment of Chair of Trustees
Sir Muir Russell had been reappointed as Chairman of the Board of Trustees for a further four years.

Recruitment of Trustees
Suggestions for potential interviewers for the Appointment Board for new Trustees had been provided to Rural and Environment Science and Analytical Services Division (RESAS).  

	

	3.0
3.1

3.2

3.3


	Matters Arising
Botanic Cottage
The Regius Keeper reported that he was awaiting a response from the Architects on a potential cost overrun. Costs were being reviewed by the contractor’s and architect’s quantity surveyors who were still debating the outturn.  The building should be handed over to RBGE this month (December 2015) and a “soft opening” would be arranged. The building would be operational early in the new year.  A formal launch was proposed for the Spring.  
Reserves Policy and Budget Cover
The Secretary had been asked to review the Reserves Policy, but this could not be carried out until a final decision had been made on the “budget cover” to transfer financial reserves to the Botanic Foundation and the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator’s (OSCR) approval to change the Trust Deed.  Information on budget cover was not expected until January 2016.  

Annual Public Meeting

The Regius Keeper reported that the Public Engagement Group would prepare a proposal for consideration by the Senior Management Meeting. The main aim of the Annual Public Meeting was to increase the openness and transparency of RBGE by sharing with the public RBGE’s achievements and plans and to strengthen and broaden its support base.  

	

	4.0

4.1
4.2

4.3

4.4

4.5

4.6

4.7

4.8
4.9

	Regius Keeper’s Report 

The Regius Keeper presented his quarterly report and highlighted the following items.  

Highlights from the Quarterly Performance Report

· The final Visiting Group Report was still to be received.
· There had been constructive developments in international agreements and cooperation.
· The book and exhibition of Plants from the Woods and Forests of Chile had been launched to much acclaim.
· Funding had been received for plant research connected with the giant panda habitat restoration project.
· Two papers relating to sustainable rubber production in south east Asia and the age and diversification of Theobroma cacao had received excellent media coverage.
· More than 300,000 herbarium specimens had been digitised. 

· There were double the number of MSc students this year compared with the previous year. 
· Three new apprentices had started.
· The Cabinet Secretary for Rural Affairs, Food and the Environment had visited the RBGE and had useful discussions on a range of topics including community engagement and the Botanic Cottage, funding for the proposed redevelopment of the North East Corner, plant research and RBGE’s contribution to raising the profile of Scottish research overseas and the increasing profile of the gardens as a visitor attraction.  
Business Plan

Budgetary information for the Business Plan 2015/2016 was awaited from the Scottish Government and wasn’t expected to be available until January 2016.  
Review of Staff Working Practices 

The second meeting to Review the Staff Working Practices would be held on Friday 4 December 2015 chaired by Mr Tim Rollinson.  This group included a representative from the Trade Union.  
Alumni Programme

An Alumni Programme had been launched to develop support from the wider RBGE community.

Botanics Foundation

At its last meeting the Botanics Foundation had approved the proposal to revise the Trust Deeds to ensure that the beneficiary of the Foundation would be restricted to the RBGE (subject to the approval of the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR)).  They also agreed that the Foundation would have a more of a fundraising role and the number of Trustees would be increased to support this effort.  

Soft Facilities Management Contract

The Soft Facilities Management Contract had been awarded to Sodexo which would result in increased income to the RBGE with significant capital investment into the catering operation.  Congratulations were given to the Director of Enterprise for her work on this contract.  It was noted that the contract would start in February 2016 and run for five years with an option to extend for another year
Risk Management

The “red risks” were reviewed and it was noted that ICT risks in the Risk Register had been reduced due to the funding made available by the Board for upgrades/replacement systems which would be installed in 2016.

Freedom of Information Request

The RBGE had received a Freedom of Information request in relation to correspondence received from The Patron.  All the appropriate forms had been completed and the Royal Household consulted.  A decision was awaited from the Scottish Information Commissioner.

Benmore Botanic Garden Water Supply

The proposal to change the private water supply at Benmore Botanic Garden to mains supply was being discussed with the Scottish Government and Scottish Water.
	

	
	DECISION ITEMS:


	

	5.0

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.3.1
	North East Corner
“Massing” Options
Following discussions at the last meeting, members of the Design Team had prepared two “massing” options for consideration by the Board. Mr Graham Acheson and Mr Graham Hill gave a presentation on these.  A paper summarised the advantages and disadvantages of each option to assist Trustees in their decision making.  The Palm House “skirt” had been removed from the design as requested by the Project Board.  A Report with six “massing” options had been presented to the Project Board for consideration and two options had been recommended for presentation to the Board of Trustees for a decision.  Option 1 was a baseline option (two floor building) and Option 2 was a “massing” option (three floor building).  Both options had been designed to ensure that any overlooking of neighbours’ properties and day lighting was within the planning guidelines.  Testing on overshadowing of the glasshouses had been undertaken, and the Director of Horticulture and Learning was comfortable with the impact of the “massing” option.  Views from the neighbouring properties had also been considered for the “massing” option.  There was a saving of £95k plus VAT on the “massing” option.  There was no difference in the build programme between each option.  From a Horticulture and Learning Division perspective the “massing” option provided operational advantages relating to space, flexibility and provided the opportunity to retain some functions in the North East Corner rather than moving them to the nursery. It was noted that there would be no mechanical plant equipment located on the roof for either option.  Whichever option was chosen it would involve change for both Staff and neighbours and it was important that an open and timely consultation with appropriate stakeholders was undertaken when the proposed design had been reviewed by Trustees.  Trustees were asked to consider carefully which option would be in the best interests of the RBGE over the next fifty years.  
Update on Fact Finding Tour
Mr Gerry Gallagher reported that a day visit to view the Albus Building in Dalmarnock and the South Lanarkshire College would be arranged in the New Year for Mrs Patricia Henton, Mrs Diana Murray, Prof Ian Wall and Mr Tim Rollinson.  A visit to the James Hutton Institute and St Andrew’s University on Thursday 4 February 2016 would also be arranged.  These visits would be for Trustees to gather information on other new building projects.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

“Massing” Options
The Secretary would instruct the Design Team to move forwards with Option 2 “massing” and take the design process to Stage C.

	Secretary

	
	DISCUSSION ITEMS:


	

	6.0

6.1

6.2
6.3
6.4
6.5
6.6
6.6.1

6.6.2

6.6.3
	2016/2017 Business Plan
The Secretary reported that the draft Business Plan reflected provisional operational objectives and tasks for 2016/17 but as funding decisions  were awaited from the Scottish Government it was not possible to present an outline RBGE budget at this stage.  Each Director had provided a detailed breakdown of deliverables for 2016/17 and a member(s) of Staff had been assigned to each activity which could then be costed and the impact of delivery identified.  Individual objectives would be reflected in Staff Forward Job Descriptions. Trustees would be informed of the proposed core grant, and the draft RBBGE budget for 2016/17 would be presented for approval in due course. 
Botanic Lights 2015
The Director of Enterprise reported that Botanic Lights 2015 had been a successful event which had raised the RBGE’s profile significantly and attracted very favourable feedback.  However, it had been a high risk event due to extreme weather variations.  Visitor numbers had increased by 15% on last year’s event but four nights had to be cancelled due to the adverse weather and refunds were given.  As some of these nights had been close to the end of the run it had not been possible to reschedule the cancelled slots.  These cancellations would impact on the profit and as a result a small shortfall was anticipated.  The target of 30,000 visits would have been achieved if the four nights had not been cancelled.  The Director of Enterprise was asked if partial refunds could be considered.  It was noted that the wider economic impact was considered to be £905k to the Scottish tourism economy and discussions had been held with Event Scotland on how to obtain funding to underwrite the event thereby minimising the risk to the RBGE.  Trustees asked if bad weather insurance might be an option for consideration in the future.   A decision on whether or not to go ahead with the event in 2016 would need to be taken in January 2016.  
Health and Safety

Trustees suggested that information highlighting the RBGE’s health and safety record should be included in the Business Plan. 

Volunteering 

Trustees asked if information on the RBGE’s Volunteers could be included in the Business Plan.

Rural and Environment Science and Analytical Services Division (RESAS)

Dr Linda Pooley was asked to update the Trustees on the the timetable for the budget for financial year 2016/2017.  The UK Government had completed its headline spending review and the Scottish Government had been informed of its block funding.  The Scottish Government’s budget would be put to the Scottish Parliament on Wednesday 16 December 2015 and a final decision on individual budgets was awaited.  Information on the capital was not known but funding would be tight.  In the Public Spending Review process RESAS had provided evidence on the RBGE’s performance and on the need to sustain it in the future, drawn from the Visiting Group Report.  It was unclear if the budget would cover one year or longer.  The message from the Scottish Government to all public bodies would be to consider diversifying and identify other sources of income.  The RBGE’s grant-in-aid allocation should be agreed before Christmas.  Trustees would like to be reassured that the RBGE’s grant-in-aid would not be reduced at the expense of additional fundraising.  The RBGE was asked to do more to help itself but would not be penalised for its fundraising effort.  

Decisions.  It was agreed that:

Botanic Lights 2015
The Director of Enterprise would investigate if bad weather insurance could be an option for consideration.
Health and Safety

The Regius Keeper would include information in the Business Plan on the Garden’s health and safety record. 

Volunteering

The Secretary would include information in the Business Plan on the number of Volunteers and the number of hours they contributed to the RBGE. 


	Director of Enterprise

Regius Keeper
Secretary

	7.0

7.1

7.2

	Visiting Group Report
Dr Linda Pooley reported that the key messages from the Visiting Group Report had been presented to the Cabinet Secretary for Rural Affairs, Food and the Environment prior to his visit to the RBGE on Thursday 5 November 2015.  

Decision.  It was agreed that:

Dr Pooley would send the final Visiting Group Report to the Regius Keeper for issue to the Trustees.


	
Dr Linda

Pooley

	
	INFORMATION ITEMS:


	

	8.0


	North East Corner - Communication Planning
An outline Communications Plan was presented and a Question and Answer document was being prepared.  Trustees asked if a new name for the North East Corner could be reconsidered.

ACTION:  The Regius Keeper would consider a new name for the North East Corner Project.

	Regius Keeper



	9.0

9.1


	Finance Reports 
Finance Update and Finance Report for the Period to 31 October 2015 
The Head of Finance reported that the potential “surplus” against budget  had been revised down to £42k and the next forecasting exercise in January 2016 was likely to return to a break-even position.  Rural and Environment Science and Analytical Services Division (RESAS) had been provided with the RBGE’s capital expenditure profile and a decision on funding was awaited.  A Capital Planning Meeting would be held in January 2016 to consider progress on the current year’s expenditure and review the top priorities for 2016/17 in light of that progress.  A VAT Action Plan on the Options to Tax and Capital Goods Scheme had been produced and discussions were taking place with Scott-Moncrieff, with the Audit Committee requesting that this remains on their agenda until resolved.  

	

	10.0

10.1

10.2


	Capital Projects Update

The Director of Corporate Services reported that the Botanic Cottage would be completed in December.  There was an issue over the final cost, as briefed earlier in the meeting, and it was noted that at the end of the day some cost overrun might have to be met by RBGE. A contract had been awarded for Phase 3 of the North East Corner Nursery and work would start in January 2016 and would take between six and eight months to complete.  Glasshouse safety works were nearing completion and staff would be trained in rope access to allow them to work on the heritage glasshouses.  The Herbarium lift had been deemed beyond reasonable repair and would be replaced in March 2016.   The Board requested that the financial information in future Capital Project Update papers be provided for each project.

Decision.  It was agreed that:

The Secretary would ensure that future reports contained consistent financial information for each project.


	Secretary

	11.0
	Report of the Audit Committee 
The Chairman of the Audit Committee reported that two internal audit reports had been received on Core Finance Systems and Project Management.  Core Finance Systems reported on expenses, the payment system and invoicing and all recommendations were at Grade B or C.  The new Project Officer had put new processes in place and the Project Management audit recommendations were at Grade B or C.  The audits had been a useful exercise for the new Head of Finance.  At the September meeting the Committee had requested due diligence on Arteum and a parent company guarantee had been obtained to ensure that the projected income levels were received.  Henderson Loggie had been reappointed as Internal Auditors for an additional three years.

	

	
	CLOSING ITEMS:


	

	12.0

12.1

	Any Other Business

There was nothing to report.

	

	13.0

13.1

	Arrangements for the Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 2 March 2016 at the Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh.  
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Jennifer Martin 
PA to the Regius Keeper
21 December 2015
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